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KANARRAVILLE TOWN CORPORATION
40 South Main Street, HC 65 Box 148
Kanarraville UT 84742
(435) 867-1852


Kanarraville Town Board Meeting
February 27, 2025
Kanarraville Town Hall, 6:30 pm

GUESTS PRESENT AT THE MEETING: Sheleah and Kevin Bechtol, Kim Ward
Mayor Tyler Allred is excused. Councilor Shugart will be acting as Mayor Pro Tem.
1. CALL TO ORDER: Stoney Shugart opened the meeting.
2. PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE: Sheleah Bechtol led the Pledge of Allegiance.
3. ROLL CALL:
	Councilor Brandon Jonsson		Here
	Councilor Jared Blackburn		Here
	Councilor Stoney Shugart		Here
	Councilor Thayne Williams		Here

4. DISCLOSURES AND DECLARATIONS OF CONFLICT OF INTEREST: None.
5. IMPACT FEE FACILITIES PLAN: 
a. Review Culinary Water Master Plan Recommendations: Heidi Loveland asked the board if they received the emailed copy of the Culinary Water Master Plan. She said there is also a printed copy in front of them for future reference. Loveland talked about the Impact Fee Facility Plan and how this report must be turned into the state every year. The report lists revenues collected, and which projects the fees will be used for each year. Loveland reviewed the recent Impact Fee Facilities Plan with the board and showed that most of the recent impact fees went to pay the town’s portion of the Culinary Water Master Plan. The remaining amount is listed as being saved for a new water tank. If we are not going to do the tank, we need to select a different water project to use those fees on. We can only use a percentage of the collected impact fees for a water project. However, we can save those fees for up to 6 years. If the board does not have a project to use the fees on, we should stop collecting the impact fees all together. If we don’t have an approved project to spend the fees on, we would have to return the money plus interest to the payee. Loveland asked the board if they are still planning on putting in a new water tank, and if so, how soon.
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Councilor Jonsson asked what else impact fees can be used for. Loveland said in the past we used impact fees to pay down the debt on the 2004 water bond. Loveland said that it is no longer an option. She added that impact fees can only go towards new projects that have to do with new growth, not to fix existing systems, facilities, or problems. We can list that the money will be used for a water tank right now and can change our minds at any time, if the collected fees will be used on an approved project. But if you can’t find an allowed use for the money, you must give it back. Sunrise Engineering recommended raising the impact fee to the max which would be $5,753.
 
Councilor Jonsson said he didn’t come up with the same number of buildable lots that Sunrise Engineering did, so he doesn’t know if we need to put in a new water tank. Heidi Loveland said the number of buildable lots has changed since 3 large lots in town were rezoned. So, right now the ERU’s and potential buildable lots don’t add up. Right now, there are 333 connections listed in the plan. Today we have 239 total water connections. Sunrise Engineering stated that if the whole town was built out in 20 years, we would need another 50,000 gallons. The board suggested building a cement 400,000-gallon tank instead of adding another smaller steel one. Loveland said she needs to know if this is still the plan moving forward as the water rates will need to be increased to meet future costs. Even if the board decides not to move forward with the new tank, Sunrise Engineering recommended raising the water rate to $48 to help cover the costs of the other projects listed in the Master Plan.
Councilor Jonsson asked about the Enterprise Fund revenues. Heidi Loveland reviewed water sales and expenses. In the summer months we bring in more than we spend. However, during the winter months, we either break even, or run at a loss. We are currently saving a little each year, but a new water tank would completely wipe us out. 
Heidi Loveland asked the board if they decided to build a new water tank, if they wanted to go for a grant/loan through the state, or if they wanted to talk to a local bank. The longer the town waits to put one in, the more expensive it will be.
Councilor Shugart suggested working on the smaller projects listed in the plan one at a time, and asked if they could use the Falls money to help pay for water projects. Heidi Loveland explained that the General Fund and Enterprise Fund were two different companies, and how you can’t use General Fund money to pay for Enterprise Fund projects. 
There was more discussion on Enterprise Fund revenues and expenses. Heidi Loveland said on average we clear $36,000-$40,000 a year. It is not a lot of money per year. However, with the new PTIF’s we are making more in interest. 
Whether or not the town needs a new water tank was debated further. Heidi Loveland just wants the board to think 20 years into the future as any major water projects will take time to save for.
Commercial and industrial water connections were discussed and the maximums that we would need to raise them to meet the recommendations of Sunrise Engineering. The town has 7 commercial water accounts. The other commercial accounts are: Big Trees, Fire and Smoke, and Red Ledge. 
There was more discussion on costs and possible savings per year. Heidi Loveland said if the board wants to go for the new water tank, they could raise the water rate to $60-$65 to start saving money, then raise it the rest of the way if they decide to apply for a grant.
Page 81 of the Culinary Water Master plan was discussed, which showed the costs of building a new tank. Some of these expenses would not be needed (such as traffic control). This was the case for all the proposed projects. Councilor Jonsson said that some of the goals seem unreachable as expenses continue to go up. 
b. Decide Projects to List on Impact Fee Facilities Plan: Heidi Loveland asked the board what projects they want to list on the Impact Fee Facilities Plan. The other question is do we want to raise the fee to the max or leave it the same. Councilor Shugart suggested raising the fee to the amount listed in the Culinary Water Master Plan. The other board members agreed. Loveland said she would prepare an ordinance to raise the impact fee.
c. Review Money Saved for Future Enterprise Fund Projects: Heidi Loveland needs to know if we are changing the water rates and if so, how much and when. Again, we don’t have to decide tonight, she just needs to know soon so she and Joe Williams can finalize the budget. Councilor Shugart asked if changing the residential base rate to $48.00 would affect the tier system as well. Councilor Jonsson said that it would. Heidi Loveland said the board can do it however they want, but usually the tiers go up with the base rate. The board should also look at increasing the commercial rate. After crunching more numbers, Councilor Shugart doesn’t think the excel spreadsheet we are working on is tailored exactly to our current needs.
d. Briefly Review Upcoming Capital Projects for General Fund: Heidi Loveland briefly talked about Capital Projects and the General Fund. It’s good to consider both sides if water rates need to be raised in case taxes must be raised as well. The new fire station needs to be constructed within the next 6 years. She asked the board if they were going to do this by getting a bank loan. If so, we would have a monthly loan payment. There are 7 more years of road bond payments, and we are already seeing signs that need to be resurfaced. She asked about the new post office and the Cobble Crest renovation. We are hoping to put $190,000 into the Capital Projects Fund this year. Councilor Shugart suggested removing the Cobble Crest from the Capital Projects list and doing the renovations using donations and fundraisers. Heidi Loveland said we have a lot of options; we just need to decide which way to go. Councilor Shugart said we probably should review various capital projects, but he added that each department head should save their excess for their own projects.
The new fire station was discussed and whether we could get help from the county for those costs or rent out ambulance bays to Gold Cross. Councilor Shugart said we need to start knocking on doors and get creative and added that we need some hard numbers on the cost of a steel building with multiple bays. Councilor Jonsson said there were many questions we still have not answered on the building like are we moving Town Hall there as well, which frees us from having to keep up maintenance on this building, which is expensive. Heidi Loveland said she knows it is a sore subject, but we could go back to CIB again for funding. They offered us a grant and a low interest loan which was better than what we could get at a bank the last time. We have more matching money now too. We would still be two years out to make that happen though, but we can still save money in the meantime. It won’t happen overnight, but she does need to know if that is the direction they want to go.
Discussion on the Cobble Crest as a capitol project resumed and Councilor Williams said his main objective is to re-do the snack shack. Councilor Jonsson liked the idea of us all coming together as a town to re-do the snack shack. Councilor Shugart agreed. Heidi Loveland said we could talk about this more at the next meeting. She added she needs to know what the plans were for the new post office so that could be written into the budget. Councilor Jonsson said before we do anything on that building, we need to have the asbestos removed. There are several companies that do it. Loveland said she needs to know how much that will be for the budget. Councilor Blackburn said we also need to know what the USPS thinks about it. Loveland said we have the answers we need to get started. Councilor Jonsson said we need bigger boxes from the post office. Councilor Shugart recommended a site visit to the building and see what can be done there. 
6. RAISE OR REMOVE IMPACT FEES: Heidi Loveland said the board already decided to raise the impact fees to the max and take the Cobble Crest off the Capital Projects list.
Councilor Jonsson said for the water rate calculation, we need a revised excel spreadsheet that works for our needs to make the calculations. There are some problems with the one we are using. Heidi Loveland said she and Councilor Blackburn will have a look at the current spreadsheet to see if they could edit it. Councilor Blackburn agreed he thinks we can fix it without Sunrise Engineering.
7. DISCUSS POTENTIAL CHANGES TO WATER RATES: Discussed above.
8. CLOSED MEETING: None.
9. ANNOUNCEMENTS - SET UP BUDGET DEPARTMENT MEETINGS: Heidi Loveland said she will be scheduling department budget meetings at the beginning of March. Councilor Shugart said mornings rather than evenings any day. She asked the department heads to start thinking of what projects they need added to their budgets.
Councilor Shugart asked Heidi Loveland about the Safe Streets for All meeting she attended for the town. The county suggested that the small towns have at least one marked crosswalk. Heidi Loveland suggested that Kanarraville put one in at Center Street and Highway 91. This crosswalk would include painted lines and a flashing light for crossing pedestrians. Councilor Shugart asked if there had ever been an incident in town where someone was hit or almost hit. Loveland said the county is trying to identify areas in the county that may become problematic in the future, without waiting for a death and/or injury. When Loveland suggested Highway 91 and Center, she thought that was the busiest crossing because of Town Hall, the park and the post office. Councilor Blackburn understands the need but thinks he and his family are safer without relying on a crosswalk. Councilor Shugart said it shows intent and effort and added that if we can’t afford the bells and lights, that even the lines and signs would make a difference. Loveland said this would be part of the grant the county is going for. There would probably be a match, but there is a better chance of the county getting the grant when every community participates. Loveland said she didn’t need a final decision tonight. At the next meeting costs will be discussed and she will have more information.
Heidi Loveland said she also attended the county RTAC meetings, and they are asking each of the towns and cities to participate in the Transportation Expo coming up in October 2025. This would mean overseeing a booth during the expo. She asked if this was something they wanted to be involved in. Councilor Shugart said he wasn’t interested in participating in the expo at this time. Loveland said she will relay the information at the next RTAC.
Loveland said she will let the board know when the water rate spreadsheet is ready to play with.
10. ADJOURN: Councilor Shugart asked for a motion to adjourn. Councilor Jonsson moved to adjourn. Councilor Blackburn seconded the motion. All were in favor.
The meeting adjourned around 8 pm.
Submitted by:



Heidi Loveland
Town Clerk Kanarraville
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